Social Studies Annual Review Meeting Minutes

Wednesday, January 16, 2013


The Social Studies Annual Review Meeting took place on Wednesday, January 16, 2013 at 7:30 a.m. in the GCMS High School Library.  Those in attendance were: Kyle Bielfeldt, Mark Berry, Brock Bodine, Kathy Brown, Keri Deters, Sara Frankie, Dale Hoogstraat, Sharon Pool, Joan Ricks, Laurie Sperry, Angela Testory, Cortney Troyer, and Ryan Tompkins.  Each committee member reported on curriculum pacing, any curriculum changes or new ideas.

Kindergarten- Angela Testory


The Kindergarten curriculum covers awareness of self, as well as, awareness of self in a group setting.  This includes understanding rules, taking turns/sharing, being responsible and respectful (being a good citizen.)  The teachers work on social skills that will carry the students through their school career, as well as, outside of school.

 
They also focus on holidays/traditions/celebrations in Kindergarten and in doing so; their pacing follows the calendar.  Some of the holidays/traditions covered are: Columbus Day, Christmas/Hanukah/Kwanzaa, Martin Luther King Jr., President’s Day, Chinese New Year, and Cinco de Mayo.

 
Supplemental materials that are utilized are as follows: worksheets, Weekly Readers, National Geographic, children’s literature and songs.  Social Studies is also taught through play, group work, and class discussions.

 
The Weekly Readers and National Geographic are two valuable resources that the teachers would like renewed for the next school year.  They both also tie in with the kindergarten science and health curricula.

First Grade- Cortney Troyer

The first grade does not have specific textbooks for Social Studies; therefore they incorporate it into reading.  The teachers have been following our curriculum guides from years past, but are using Common Core teaching strategies (small group work, hands-on activities, good student-lead discussions, etc.).  The following topics are covered:  Holidays (Christopher Columbus, Thanksgiving, Martin Luther King Jr. Day, Abraham Lincoln, and George Washington), B.U.G. (Character Education Program), Weekly Readers, Pioneers, Biographies (Betsy Ross, Susan B. Anthony, Helen Keller, Rosa Parks, and Harriet Tubman), Community Helpers, USA unit, and Olympics unit.  Also incorporated is community outreach by donating mittens and gloves at Christmas time and doing the K.A.R.E. program.   
Cortney reported on some concerns in the first grade.  They would like some guidance as far as what should be taught in social studies in order to meet the Common Core State Standards.  Since there are not any that are listed in the literacy portion of the standards for grades 1-5, they were wondering what else could be done.
Second Grade- 

Laurie Sperry reported that in second grade they study American history, the political system, geography, and interdependence between other communities.  The teachers pace the curriculum to coincide with the calendar and holidays in order to assist 
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the students in relating their lessons to current social events.  They also develop their
social studies lessons across the second grade reading and language arts curriculum.  Several stories and writing lessons create opportunities to study other cultures, places, and history.  This also helps the teachers to implement various Common Core standards within these areas.  The students collaborate with books, globes, maps, stories, and computer sites to read, write, and relate social studies skills.  “Time for Kids” is also an integral part of their study. The classes work extensively with their Activboards as well.  Through different Internet sites and activities, the students connect their learning to their world. 


Presently, the second grade has no curriculum concerns.  They are confident that the curriculum and objectives that are covered at the second grade level.  The four teachers agree that the pacing is adequate.  They are able to complete the objectives with activities as well as cross-curricular lessons within the school year.

Third Grade- Kathy Brown

In third grade social studies, two chapters are covered from the textbook each nine weeks.  The teachers have been implementing Common Core reading skills into the social studies instruction. This includes using context clues to figure out vocabulary words, using the text to support specific questions, and making inferences based on information from the text.  Through various projects, students are given the opportunity to give oral presentations, and listeners are given the chance to ask questions of the presenter, which encourages higher level thinking skills.  The social studies curriculum is also extended by the walking field trip that is taken within our community.  Visits are made to various government offices and businesses in Gibson City, such as the police station, the post office, and a bank.  The third grade also has a local business, such as D.J. Sullivan's, give a presentation to the students on how their business operates in our community. 
Fourth Grade- Sara Frankie

As a grade level, the teachers are concerned about the lack of time as well as the lack of standards for social studies. Their big units of study are government, Illinois, and United States regions. All four sections cover the first two topics equally.  However the U.S.regions are taught differently from one classroom to the next.  Because the ISAT Science test is at the fourth grade level, science has been the focus, and the social studies curriculum is only taught as time allows.  The teachers are concerned with the final Next Generation Science Standards; once again they will feel the need to r focus on Science rather than social studies.  At this point, they would like to get some guidance and direction as to how the social studies curriculum should be handled. 


Ms. Frankie reported on that on a more positive side, they have been able to fit in some history topics within the reading curriculum. Many of the stories relate to a historical time and/or event, so the teachers can delve into that topic even more. Each 
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class utilizes weekly use Scholastic News in order to keep the students current on world events. 
Fifth Grade- Keri Deters

Fifth grade social studies focuses on the history of the United States. They begin the year discussing early life in the Eastern and Western America. With consistent pacing, they plan to finish the year with Unit 5.  The topic will focus on learning about a young United States forming a new government and also the War of 1812.


As far as pacing is concerned, the fifth grade teachers have tried to get through Unit 6- The Civil War- in the past, but with the reduction in social studies teaching time, it has proven nearly impossible.


The fifth grade textbooks are physically wearing out, but what they teach technically does not require an “updated” text.  The teachers frequently supplement the units with other nonfiction sources to help students work on nonfiction comprehension strategies as well. 

At the fifth grade level, the teachers are working to incorporate more project-based assignments into the curriculum so that students can show their knowledge in a more thorough manner. Also being incorporated are more short answer assessments where students include both text and brain support. The teachers utilize a lot of discussion within the class time and are working on more “student-led” discussions and questioning.

Betty Goembel and Keri Deters teach all of the Social Studies classes.  Keri reported that while they cover mostly the same material, it is not necessarily done during the same time frame.  Also, they both teach geography within the class, but do it differently.

Sixth Grade- Joan Ricks

Joan Ricks reported that sixth grade social studies is a world history class that focuses on ancient civilizations.  By the end of the year, they should finish the textbook, which includes units on early humans, river valley civilizations, the foundations of the Western world and early America.  

In order to better align the class with the Common Core push for nonfiction readings and critical thinking activities, Mrs. Ricks made some revisions to the way in which the material is covered.  She compiled a class set of primary and nonfiction sources to use in social studies to supplement each unit.  These materials are used not only to give students practice with the literal comprehension of nonfiction, but also to encourage student-led discussions of open-ended questions that require higher-level thinking. She also shared a rough general outline of my lesson plans for the year with the language arts and literature teachers, and they have incorporated those topics into their own writing and reading assignments. In addition, Mrs. Ricks has included more world geography in this year’s class, requiring that students be able to identify 50 world 
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countries, for example.  Finally, during fourth quarter, students will do a project that will require research, paraphrasing, and some type of visual presentation. 

Seventh Grade- Dale Hoogstraat


Mr. Hoogstraat stated that he is currently on track with curriculum pacing in comparison to last year. The classes are finishing chapter 11 next week.  The teachers have been focusing more on writing and increasing the variety of sources utilized, such as videos and pictures.  


Dale reported that the goal of the seventh grade team is to have one social studies teacher instead of each teacher from a different subject area being responsible for one class.  This would enable more to be completed with increased focus on the lessons and more time to enrich the curriculum. 

Eighth Grade- Mark Berry

Mr. Berry reported that this school year is moving along fairly well for the eighth graders in social studies.  They are currently in the middle of the Great Depression and will soon be coordinating their study of World War II with Mrs. Kearfott’s language arts classes as they read, The Diary of Anne Frank.  Pacing-wise, Mark reported that they are about where they were at this time last year.  But he feels like he is a bit behind where he’d like to be.  With the necessity of the Constitution Unit at the end of the year, he has a lot to cover in a short amount of time.  Mark stated that it seems as if the students have more questions every year, which contributes to the slower pace, but I think that it more positive than negative.  The achievement level of this group seems to be on a par with past groups and Mark felt that the first semester exam grades were good.  In regards to Common Core, Mr. Berry has done a bit more with primary sources and group work.  He   has also strengthened the extended response questions on his tests to require increased higher-level thinking.  Mark is concerned because he has so much material to cover that it makes it hard to get through everything curriculum-wise, while doing these additional activities.  Mark suggested that we might need to consider reconfiguring things or reducing the curriculum the next time we do a study in order to accommodate what is required by Common Core more successfully.  Mr. Berry also suggested the idea of investigating the Constitution study becoming a mini class.  This would allow for great class time that could be used for the social studies curriculum.  
High School- Kyle Bielfeldt
American History:

Mr. Bielfeldt reported that the pacing for American History is the same as it has been in recent years. He has had a student teacher, Mr. Sutter, for the 2012-2013 school year. He has already taken over teaching the American History classes, and he will take over the government class by the end of the month.  They are focusing more of their instruction on document interpretation and primary source readings. As always, the text 
Social Studies Annual Review Minutes

January 15, 2013

Page 5
and supplemental materials that are utilized are non-fiction, which coincide with Common Core Standards. SAY essays are administered at least once each quarter.  Both group discussion and collaboration in the classroom have increased.  Also, additional student extended responses in both homework and assessments have been added.

Finally, Mr. Bielfeldt and Mr. Sutter are trying to focus on more map work.  That way, students get a better understanding of the areas affected by the topics that are discussed, and they also have a better grasp the "Global" aspect of history.

Government:
Government is a semester course, so Mr. Bielfeldt is currently in week two of the course. The content has remained similar in recent years. There is now more are focus on primary documents, such as the Federalist Papers, in order to tie into the Common Core standards. Mr. Bielfeldt uses current events to relate to past events in government for better correlation and understanding between our students and the topics to be covered. They are also trying to focus on a more "global" aspect of government and how its decisions impact the world.
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Middle School and High School- Brock Bodine
Brock Bodine reported that Common Core implementation has been going fairly well.  At this point, he works to engage students in reading and/or writing activities on a daily basis.  Students are often exposed to articles on the topics that are being discussed.  Then they are asked to either write a summary/analysis or discuss it.  Students in both the high school Global Insights and World History classes have written at least one SAY essay, and will be writing at least two more this semester. In terms of Common Core implementation, Brock feels that his strongest area is probably accomplished through daily discussions and activities.  Students have gradually been learning how to state their opinion on an issue, along with why they believe something without being prompted to do so.  Students will often then respond directly to their classmates’ comments without being asked.  Brock is also pleased with the incorporation of student-led group work, which allows students to engage with each other through “think-pair-share”.  After that process, they proceed to work together to solve real-world problems.  In current events, the class is often taught as a Socratic seminar, and has been very successful.  Mr. Bodine also utilizes newspapers and the Scholastic News.  AP U.S. History has incorporated a lot of reading.  Currently, the students are doing research for a 12-15-page paper.  
One of Mr. Bodine’s concerns in his high school world history class is that he lacks a diverse range of assessment tools.  He has been using the same workbook for most of the year, and knows that researching and acquiring additional assessment tools that would allow me to differentiate instruction.  Brock continues to be concerned about a lack of resources for his Cultures class.  Locating additional supplements will be a goal of his for the future.  

Mr. Bodine sites students’ map comprehension as his major concern.  Across grade levels he has seen an ability to locate countries/provinces/cities/landforms.  He would like some feedback as to what would be the most effective way to teach this area 
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and ensure student comprehension.   Brock would like to begin researching the idea of student trips to Europe in order to determine feasibility.    
High School- Ryan Tompkins
Illinois History, Current Events, Intro to Human Behavior, Sociology, Consumer Economics


Ryan Tompkins reported that textbooks for each class are the same as what has been used in the recent years, so they are quite old.  No texts are used for the Current Events or Illinois History classes.  Pacing in each course is on the same schedule as last school year.  
Ryan is placing continued emphasis on implementing more reading and writing into the curriculum.  This year, they have worked on incorporating additional higher level thinking questions and discussion that revolve around current events and past events.  These discussions and written responses revolve around how the topic has affected the current world and how it could affect the students’ future.  Mr. Tompkins also has the students work towards finding out how past events and people have impacted today’s world, and how the world would be different without their impact.  Ryan continues to work toward discussing and reading primary source documents, especially in Current Events, Illinois History, and Sociology.

